The Center for Local Government Board of Directors Meeting

March 3, 2021
1:30pm – 3pm

Virtual
In attendance: Mike Rahall, Jack Cameron, Vicky Earhart, Jim Lukas (Board); TJ White, Cody Smith (Staff) Absent: Kristen Bitonte 

· The meeting was called to order at 1:33pm
· January 6, 2021 board meeting minutes

· Motion to approve by J. Lucas, seconded by V. Earhart.  Motion passed 4-0

· CLG Lease Renewal
· T. White stated that CLG’s lease will expire on June 30, 2021.  Executive Park Investors (CLG’s landlord) has proposed a 3 year renewal at $12.50/sf/yr or a 5 year renewal at $12.25/sf/yr.  CLG currently pays $11.95/sf/yr- a rate that has gone up by $0.25/sf/yr since the current lease was executed in 2016.
· T. White recommended executing the 5 year lease option.  It would only represent a $0.30/sf/yr increase over the current lease, and then the terms of the lease would continue per the status quo of a $0.25/sf/yr increase.  Furthermore, the current office space is appropriately sized, the building has been consistently upgraded (new interiors, rebuilt bathrooms, new HVAC, new parking lots).  The current office is centrally located for CLG members.  T. White went on to state that there is no compelling reason to move at this time, and doing so would unnecessarily disrupt CLG’s operations.

· J. Cameron asked if there were additional items being offered.  T. White stated that paint and carpet repair were being offered, and the Common Area Maintenance Fee (CAM) would be waived for the remainder of 2020.

· J. Lukas stated that he recently met with Executive Park’s management in his capacity with Sharonville, and that they are experiencing their highest occupancy rate currently.

· J. Cameron recommended getting comparable rates for similar office space to assess how the offers from Executive Park stacked up.

· A question was asked about how a post Covid-19 working from home environment could affect CLG’s lease.  Could CLG move toward that model in the long term?  T. White stated that the input he received from staff members during the initial Covid-19 lockdown was that there was a desire to work from the office as opposed to from home.  C. Smith confirmed this.  T. White also stated that CLG has 30 years’ worth of paper files and records that would need to be stored if the organization were to move to a work from home environment.  Many of those records (e.g. CLGBP) are accessed regularly.
· J. Cameron recommended asking Executive Park Investors for some alternate lease proposals (e.g. 3 years plus 2 option years.

· T. White stated that he would have a report for the Board by Wednesday March 10th with information on comparable pricing and alternative lease terms.

· CLG Leadership Academy
· T. White sought the Board’s advice on how to handle increasing demand for CLG Leadership Academy slots.  T. White stated that he would also be seeking the advice of the CLG Leadership Academy Advisory Committee.  The purpose of this discussion was to seek input, not to make any binding decisions.
· CLG has 20 openings per year for the CLG Leadership Academy.  The Academy is limited to 20 because that is the maximum number of people that Xavier University can accommodate for their portion of the Academy.  This year, there were 26 Leadership Academy applicants.  
· CLG’s current process for narrowing down applicants is first to eliminate incomplete applications (e.g. no CAO Authorization), and then to request that any government with 2 or more applicants identify who they want in the Academy this year and who they would like to defer.  For 2021, this worked.  However, with 6 deferrals and increasing popularity, it is highly likely that the 2022 Academy will outgrow this method of paring down applications.

· T. White said his initial idea is to conduct a lottery system for remaining applicants once eliminating incomplete applications and duplicates.  T. White stated that the lottery could be only for people who applied toward the end of the application period.
· M. Rahall asked if the Academy could eventually be expanded.  T. White stated that it would depend on whether Xavier was able to take additional students.
· J. Lukas suggested having a single deadline for all applications then conducting a lottery for all 20 spaces regardless of when they applied.  It would not be fair to an individual who was enthusiastic about applying but may have had a long process within their jurisdiction for receiving authorization.
· V. Earhart asked if CLG could limit jurisdictions to one applicant from the beginning of the process.  T. White stated that there may be instances where a candidate “self-selects” into the Academy even when a jurisdiction has selected another candidate, so there would still need to be some elimination.

· C. Smith suggested specifying that Academy applicants needed to be nominated by their CAOs in advance- the CAO selects the candidate.  T. White stated he did not know how many candidates were selected by the CAO versus how many decided to apply themselves.  
· T. White suggested that a short term solution may be to have one year where everyone is let in to clear the backlog. This would require Xavier to have the extra space however.

· J. Cameron suggested that an “Advanced Leadership Academy” may be something to eventually pursue.  T. White agreed, stating that this was one of the initial goals of the Leadership Academy Planning Commission in 2013.

· T. White stated that he would set up a similar meeting of the Leadership Academy Advisory Group to discuss this topic as well.

· CLG Training Updates
· T. White stated that registrations are under way for the Elected Officials training, and that the social media and the first amendment session was in the planning stages.
· J. Cameron stated that it may be good in the social media session to talk about general protocols for social media communication as well, and to perhaps have a Public Information Officer discuss.  J. Cameron also stated that he would talk to Bryan Pacheco (Delhi Township Law Director) to see if he was interested in presenting.

· Administration Updates

· T. White stated that CLG was slightly ahead of pace with membership dues renewals.  At this juncture no government had explicitly stated they would not participate.

· T. White has had conversations with Clayton and Franklin about potential membership.  J. Lukas helped facilitate the connection to Franklin.

· T. White stated that he would reach out to K. Bitonte to schedule his annual performance review so that 2022 Board Goals could be set.

· The meeting adjourned at 2:24pm
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